Minutes of a meeting of the Queen Thorne Parish Council held on Monday 6th March 2017 at Sandford Orcas Village Hall

Present: Cllrs McBeath, Allcard, Biddiscombe, Brewer, Chick, Dodd, Harris, Hayton, Kipling, Lowe, Street, Yendole, WDDC Cllr Gould, DCC Cllr Hall and seven members of the public

1. Apologies Cllrs Andrews and Chick
2. Declarations of Interest in items on the agenda 
3. The Minutes The minutes of a meeting held on 9 January 2017 were accepted as a true record and signed.
.

4. Business Items arising from Meeting of 9 January 2017
a.  Nether Compton Recreational Ground new fencing Three quotes for replacing the two fences around the football pitch had previously been circulated. Councillors had also been given a summary of why the work was necessary, and photographs of the existing fences. The Council voted unanimously to accept the quote from Specialist Sports Surfaces, which was the cheapest quote. The Council has already received a donation of £500 towards this from Battens Charitable Fund, and will reapply for further funding in the next financial year.
b.  Allotments.. Eight out of ten Trent allotments are now occupied. Work on the hedge and overgrown area will soon be done. Cllr Dodd thanked Cllr Kipling for his work managing the allotments.
c. Problem of 4x4 motorbikes and quad bikes on parish lanes Cllr Biddiscombe will contact Highways about the signs on the bridleway.
d. Campaign to challenge Mudford Development No developments since the last meeting.
e. Land around Sandford Orcas Hall and mud on the roads The Village Hall Committee will be working on registering the land. Natural England and Highways legal team are writing to the farmer responsible for the mud.
f. Superfast Broadband Work to connect Over Compton in 2017 has still not been scheduled, but will include over 80 premises. Cllr Lowe has asked residents and found that broadband is working well in Sandford Orcas. 
g. Damaged pavement and highways issues in Trent Cllr Street is arranging to meet with Highways. Ladies Lane which is a bridleway has been blocked by a felled tree. The Clerk will contact WDDC. 
i. Removal of village payphones BT has said that Sandford Orcas cannot use the kiosk for a defibrillator if the phone line is retained. It was decided that the best option would be to retain the line and keep the defibrillator adjacent to the phone kiosk. The Clerk will report the fault on the line.
j. HGV sign, Sandford Orcas  Highways have placed a marker for the position of the new sign. The Clerk will confirm that Councillors are happy with the position. 

OPEN FORUM
Five residents of Sandford Orcas voiced their concerns about possible problems of noise and congestion, which might arise from wedding parties being held on a regular basis at Higher Orchard, Sandford Orcas. As yet no application has been made for an event license, so residents were advised that nothing can be done other than talk to the property owners. The Clerk will contact the parish clerk at Bradford Abbas, where a similar issue has arisen.

5  New Business
a.  Trent Hall Lease Cllr Hayton will meet with the Ernest Cook Trust to discuss the draft of the lease. The Council authorised Cllr Hayton to agree the revised lease. 
b.  Nether Compton Church Roof Appeal Cllr Dodd described the damage being caused by the poor state of the roof. The Council agreed to write a letter of support for the appeal.
c. Hedge cutting in villages by the Parish Council Cllrs decided that this was a matter for individual villages to decide and operate through the village meetings.
d.  Lane signs and advertising in Trent Cllr Street would like to see signs on those village streets, which currently do not have them. Cllrs advised that he must first check with the Post Office, to make sure the street names are correct. Cllr Gould will inform Highways about 3 advertising signs in the village, which may be inappropriately positioned.
e. Local Plan review Consultation runs until 3rd of April
f. Proposal to add land at Nether Compton to the Conservation Area The Council agreed to a proposal to extend the Nether Compton Conservation Area as far as the Old Rectory and its gateway, both of which are listed. The Clerk will write to WDDC accordingly.
g. Neighbourhood Plan Cllr Hayton reported that there have been discussions about the formulation of a Neighbourhood Plan in Trent. It is hoped that this will foster planned development within the village. The Parish Council gave its approval to the formation of the Trent Plan, with all in favour except for one abstention. It was also agreed that the other villages should discuss the idea at their own village meetings.
h. Local government reorganisation Following consultation, the district councils in Dorset have voted to change to 2 unitary councils. A decision by the Secretary of State is expected in the next few weeks. The Clerk had attended a further meeting at Sherborne Town Council re town and parish clustering.
i WDDC online consultation From April 1st, all planning application consultation will only be dealt with online. To comply with this, the Council now has a new .gov domain and email address
j Clerk qualification At the suggestion of the Parish Council, the Clerk has investigated the CiLCA training. The Council agree to fund this, if the Clerk decides to register.
k. Yeovil roadworks and effects on traffic in villages Problems were reported re traffic, in particular HGVs, using village roads to avoid the roadworks. Diversion signs are considered to be inadequate and the Clerk will write to Highways about this again.
l. Pays de Conches visit to Queen Thorne 2017 Cllr McBeath told the Council about the various activities planned and said that any offers of help would be welcome.

6  Financial Matters 
a. Payment of Invoices approved:   Clerk salary (Feb/March) £709.37 including tax refund. Inland Revenue PAYE £0.00, KM Dike £228, Clerk -petty cash £100.00, Clerk expenses £11.70, Sandford Orcas Village Hall hire £10. HCI Data, Domain registration £130.80, 

8  Correspondence Thank you letters from CAB, Sherborne Voluntary Ambulance.

9  Planning Matters
a WDDC Planning Applications – For approval or decision by Parish Council
	Name
	Reference/Details
	Status

	Ratleigh Wood Poultry Unit, Nether Compton 
	WD/D/17/000107 Variation to allow log cabin retention
	Objection, No commercial need, danger of precedent


	Rock Cottage, Nether Compton
	WD/D/17/000207 Curtilage extension, certificate of lawfulness
	The Council agreed there had been long standing use 

	Manor House, Over Compton
	WD/D/17/000005 Extensions and alterations
	No objection, Approved 24.02.17

	Hill House, Nether Compton
	WD/D/16/002909 Extensions
	No objection, Approved 21.02.17

	Thatched House, Nether Compton
	WD/D/16/002774 Alterations to attic
	No objection, Approved 31.01.17



WDDC Planning Applications – Awaiting decision by WDDC
	The Gate Barn, Sandford Orcas
	WD/D/16/001902 Change of use from ancillary to holiday let
	No objection, 
Unilateral undertaking submitted



Applications Determined by WDDC
	Gore Farm, Trent
	WD/D/16/001543 Erection of livestock building & construction of lagoon
	No objection
Approved 17.02.17



[bookmark: _GoBack]Tree Applications *for approval
	Coombe Cottage, Sandford Orcas*
	WD/TP/16/00263
	Support





10  Dates of Future Meetings
· 8 May – Trent
· 3 July – Nether Compton
· 4 September – Nether Compton
· 6 November- Sandford Orcas

11  Items for next Meeting: None
.
The meeting closed at 9.30 pm
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